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PRESIDENT’S CORNER

Dear Folks,

As many of you already know, the picnic was a huge success. Over 100 people attended!  What a day!!  Once again, thanks to all of you who made it possible, & thanks to Henry Harris for letting us use his facilities once again.  

Thanks too to Teddy & Dave Behrens for opening their home to us for the July meeting.  Its’ always great to see what our member are doing with their garden railways.  So much to learn & so little time!

It’s difficult to realize that half the summer has already past, but  time does fly when you’re having fun!  Before you know it, the holiday party will be upon us.  But before then, we have several things to accomplish; Pumpkinfest (Oct. 18 -20th),  Festival of Trees (Dec. 6-8th) and our annual elections.

So next on the agenda is Pumpkinfest.  Several of you have signed up to help, but many more hands are needed.  Pumpkinfest is a great time for the whole family, especially the grandkids.  Please look at your calendar & reserve the date(s).  Then give me a call so I’ll know when you’re coming out to lend a hand.  Without your help we cannot participate in these events ... and none of us want to withdraw our support.

Nomination of officers for the next 2 years will take place at the Sept. Meeting.  Would you like to be a part of the planning & decision making of our club?  Run for the Board!  The positions do not require hard work and we need your ideas & support.  The following positions need to be filled this year; 

President  -  Treasurer  -  Program Chairperson  -  Recording Secretary  -  and, 1 of the 2 Directors-at-Large.  If you’re interested, please let it be known by calling Dave Smith.

Until next month, keep your trains running.
Pete
-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------


11th ANNUAL PICNIC
Doug Munch & the gang did themselves proud!!  The picnic went as smooth as glass & there was food, beer, soda & friends a-plenty, plus Henry’s “Harrisville & Western” getting better & better every year.  This year, the ‘volunteer’ white cedars have matured & multiplied to give the “H&W” the more natural, filled-in look of a mature garden railway.  In addition, Henry has had the main falls re-built for more water noise, which added to the sounds of the trains, adds a special appeal to the railway.  Once again, our profound thanks to Henry for hosting the picnic once again, as well as to Doug Munch & the crew ;

Pete Connors
Ernie & Marie DeCarolis        

Mike & Trish Iannacone
        Red Morgan               

Don & Katherine Maines
Rich McGorty            

Bob Russo
George & Lillian Quiles

and of course, Paul Deifel for keeping the trains running & patiently answering all those questions.

JULY MEETING

By Bob Gibney

A-B-B-A passenger consists on the mainline, trolleys in the city and steam on the short lines make the Behrens railway worth a visit.  Teddy’s attention to detail for  the city buildings is a real treat.  So thanks to them both for letting us see their pike, as well as for their gracious hospitality.

Business Meeting;
Pete reported that we have had no success finding a used trailer for the amount approved earlier this year.  Although he’s been given the names of one or 2 more dealers, it appears that an additional $450.00 will be need to make the purchase.  (Since we did not have a quorum at Behrens, the matter could not be put to a vote.

Ron Freeman reported that the RR Museum of LI will probably not have the permanent garden railway in operation this year’s open house (Aug. 24th & 25th).  The plot has been framed out with landscape ties however, it’s been graded, & some planting are already in place, though the ROW will be temporary.

Bob Sewall reminded everyone that he is still committed to a dollar-for-dollar match of donations towards the garden railway at RR Museum of LI up to a maximum of $550.  “We’re nowhere near that now,” says Bob, “so send me your checks me (made out to the Railroad Museum of Long Island), & I’ll match your contribution to help make the garden railway a reality”.

Pete reminded everyone that nominations are just a month away.  This year we’ll be electing a President, Treasurer, Program Chairperson, Recording Secretary, & 1 Director-at-Large. [In regard to the Director-at-Large, Bob Gibney won’t be running again this year - having put in 10+ years on the Board, he feels it’s time to “ease back on the throttle”.]

Bob Russo reminded everyone that chances for the custom painted & lettered LIRR NW-7 & matching caboose are still available.  They’re $2 each or 6 for $10.  The drawing will be at the Holiday party in Dec.

Bob Weschler thanked everyone who had brought in pull tabs for the Camp for Kids Campaign and asked us all to Keep Up The Good Work!

The 50/50 was won by Art Papayanopulos.

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------



DATE
PROGRAM/NOTES
TIME
PLACE

Sept. 15th
Outdoor Meeting
11 A.M. - 3 P.M.
West Sayville FIRST TIME HOST

Oct. 13th
Outdoor Meeting
11 A.M. - 3 P.M.
Deer Park

Oct. 18-20th
Pumpkin Fest

TBA
Suffolk County Farm, Yaphank

Nov. 2nd
Board Meeting;
1:00 P. M.
Amityville

Nov. ??
ELECTIONS + Swap & Shop
11 A.M. - 3 P.M.
Northport

Dec. 1st
Annual Holiday Party

TBA
Northport

Dec. 6-8
Festival Of Trees

TBA
Nassau Veteran’s Coliseum, Hempstead Tpke., E. Meadow

LIGRS BIOGRAPHY

By Bob Cooke

Profile: JOHN SAKAL             
Wife: TONI

One visit to the train store was all it took for John to get hooked on garden railroading.  He stopped at Trainland one day, just for the sake of curiosity, after a friend at work showed him a garden railroad catalog.  At Trainland,  John recalled, with displays running & the shelves full: “Immediately, I fell in love”.

As a new LIGRS member, John is coming to meetings to learn  about the hobby, & scheming about what kind of railway he’s going to build on his half-acre lot in Nesconset.  So far, “Everything’s temporary.  I’ll bring all the track in during the winter,” he said.  At present, the Sakals’ railway consists of 2 concentric ovals on the flat ground around the swimming pool.  No bridges, trestles, tunnels, or other fancy stuff yet - but just you wait!  “It’s a work in progress,” says John, & the planning is still underway.

Oddly enough, John had some trouble setting in touch with the club.  He’d seen several LIGRS displays at various shows, “and I left my name & address,” but no one contacted him.  Then he finally ran into Doug Munch who made sure that the new enthusiast  was invited to the next meeting.  Now he’s in.

Though the Sakals’ railway isn’t permanent yet, there’s no shortage of rolling stock.  Most is LGB, & most is diesel, but he’s hungrily cast his eye on the LGB Mikado.  “I’m just waiting for the next sale.” he reports.  In the meantime he’s running a Pennsylvania A-B passenger train, a Lionel Geep & 2 Forneys; one a passenger consist, the other with an LGB 30th Anniversary starter set.   “I’ve just acquired an SD-42 with 6-wheels trucks,” he adds, which made it necessary to buy 8-foot radius curves if he want to run it.

John said he recently retired from a career as an aircraft mechanic for Delta Airlines.  He & Toni have lived in Nesconset for 25 years, & have raised 6 children - Regina, Ann Marie, John II, Paul, Joseph & Irene - to adulthood.  That’s an achievement in itself.

John knows that he can arrange for a gandy dancer party once he’s ready to really dig in, but wisely, he’s waiting for his plans to solidify.  “I really haven’t come up with something yet,” in terms of theme, basic track plan or village placement.  For now, it’s just a flat railway around the pool, and it provides allot of fun ... which is what it’s all about. When you come right down to it!

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------



ON THE NATIONAL SCENE

by Bob Sewall

The 18th National Garden Railway Convention, Cincinnati, Trains & You in 2002, is another fond memory for us as well as Ed & Anne Fennell, Harry & Sharon Holtgrewe, Dave & Carol Smith, Marty & Sue Waisnor and Pete Conners.  Overall, I would rate this convention as an excellent balance of all of the elements that make one up; tours, clinics exhibit hall, activities and, of course, those magnificent trains.  We spent time on the proceeding Sunday, Monday &Tuesday visiting the pre-convention railways in the Dayton area.  This was the second time that the Cincinnati convention included pre-convention railway tours.  Since we visited the  Columbus GRS railways in ‘95, we opted to visit the Miami Valley GRS railways in Dayton this year and we weren’t disappointed.  The railways varied from postage stamp sized to oversized yards & everything in between.  One railway that was particularly impressive relied on a single track loop comprised of very wide radius curves, a long curved viaduct, a long straight girder bridge, a long, high wood trestle spur into the garage as well as a depot setting, with siding & small servicing yard facility.  What made the railway stand out was the long passenger consists they ran.  When we arrived, they were running an Aristo Pacific hauling nine (9) Aristo heavyweights.  A short time later they brought out a USA Trains A-B-B-A lash-up & eighteen (18) Aristo streamliners.  It was a magnificent sight to see!

We departed the Dayton area Tue. afternoon for Cincinnati after visiting the southern-most railways.  In ‘91 & ‘95 we had encountered heavy rain in the Columbus area, but this year only a few raindrops.  We did however, encounter a torrential downpour as we approached Cincinnati ... which lead me to believe that somehow they managed to move Columbus down to the Cincinnati area.

Tue. afternoon found us taking it easy at the Drawbridge Inn acclimating ourselves with the lay of the land & finding a place for dinner.  Wed. got off to a slow start by picking up the convention program in the morning & anxiously waiting for the dealer hall to open at 3 P.M.  I was a little disappointed that Accucraft & Berlyn Locomotive Works weren’t on the dealer list, but the vendors who were there had an impressive array of items to show & sell.  I wound up throwing any restraint that I had out the exhibit hall doors when I saw the American Model Supply ( a division of Accucraft) 1.20.3 scale high-side gondola.  I was so impressed with the detail & the under $100 price that I impulsively purchased a half dozen.  More about that in another  column.  But there were a lot of other neat things to be seen in the dealer hall.  One vendor had a heavily modified, detailed and weathered Bachmann outside framed 2-8-0 Consolidated that looked like a downsized version of a K-36/K-37 complete with a snowplow.  It was a personal, display only model that eventually wound up being sold later in the convention.

At recent conventions, the Ice Cream Social seemed to have lost much of the atmosphere of those at earlier conventions, with the introduction of ice cream bars or ice cream cups due to logistical & cost issues.  Cincinnati is to be congratulated for restoring the  atmosphere, including scooped ice-cream & make-it-yourself sundaes similar to our Ice Cream event at past Feb. meetings.  They also used the ice cream social to welcome everyone,  introduce the committee & convention events.  I found Larry Kohl’s introductory remarks personally satisfying.  He welcomed everyone to “LONG ISLAND” and was wearing one of the “SEE YOU in 2002 Sunrise Trails Garden Rails” hats that I had symbolically turned over to him at the Chicago convention in ‘99 when the GCGRS accepted hosting the 2002 convention.

More convention news and views, as well as other garden railway news to follow in future editions of On the National Scene.


- - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - 
ORGANICALLY SPEAKING

By Bob Weschler
#10 of the “10 P’s of Garden Management”; PRESERVE - Preserve the strength & fertility of the soil by handling it intelligently.  Rotate crops, incorporate compost. 

If you intend to prepare the soil for planting, you can do it either with a pitchfork or rototiller, but in either case, be sure you don’t do it if the soil is moist.  A good way to check for the correct soil condition is to take a handful & squeeze it.  If it crumbles rather than sticking together & forming a ball, it’s ready to be worked.

Rely on earthworms & other beneficial creatures that inhabit the earth to maintain a fertile, healthy soil. Incorporate only natural materials.  Remember that earthworms are repelled by harsh, chemical fertilizers, so use no chemicals in order to preserve the fertility of the soil & to encourage the earthworm population so they can do their part in creating a rich, friable soil.

If you’re growing aromatic herbs like thyme, rosemary, oregano,  & basil, the best time to collect the leaves for drying is when the plants are in bloom.  That’s when the aromatic oils are at their strongest.  One method of drying is to put the stems with their leaves still on in baking pans & dry them with just the heat of the oven light (bulb).  After a day or 2 for herbs with small leaves, or 3-4 days for ones with larger leaves, they can easily be removed from the stems & stored in brown glass jars or plastic bottles in a dark closet., they’re ready for use all-year round.

Freezing is the best way I’ve found to store berries & vegetables.

about wonder in your garden railway
It seems that everyone is busier than ever at the present time.  New technologies are supposed to make life easier & less stressful, but do they?  On the other hand, there’s so much in the world of nature which we take for granted.  Miracles are occurring every minute of every day in our garden railways.  

Pick a time when you can go out into your garden to experience this sense of wonder & to be amazed by nature’s miracle.  Don’t you wonder how all the beauty could begin as a tiny seed?  Then, with water & nourishment from the soil the  seed creates amazing foliage, beautiful flowers, delicious fruits & vegetables.  How can a spectacular amaryllis be produced from such a small bulb?  It’s amazing & a never-ending cause for wonder.

That wonder, a sense of awe excites our emotions as each day we see a perennial burst into blooms of extraordinary colors & in thousands of combinations of shapes & sizes.

From a clump of Sempervivum (Hen & Chicks), only 1 or 2 or 3 will flower by sending up a tree-like structure with small, pink, star-like flowers.  I have to wonder what controls the process of deciding which ‘Hen’ will bloom & then die ... though you don’t miss her because she’s left behind so many ‘Chicks’.  Amazing!

Haven’t you ever wondered how so many plant varieties such as evergreens, perennials & bulbs survive harsh winter winds & frozen soil?  I wonder.

Some may wonder about the multitude of fragrances which fill the summer air surrounding a lush garden.  Why do the aromas vary in different families of flowers?  How are they created? Why are some so strong, while others are mild?  I wonder.

Fall brings a change of season as well as changes in the colors of the leaves.  How can anyone describe such an astonishing sight?  Botanists have been able to explain the chemistry of these changes, but I prefer to look at them in wonder.

We don’t understand, so we therefore wonder why some plants creep, reproducing with underground runners.  Why, on the other hand, do other types grow straight up, with tall stems?  Why do some become bushes while some become trees, assuming different shapes; round, pyramidal, columnar, spreading, etc.?


(Continued On Next Page)
Organically Speaking (Cont.)

Many plants of all sizes & varieties grow to a certain height & only then do the burst into bloom.  Why?  I wonder.

As in all of nature, there are exceptions, another fascination about gardening.  But why do certain species of plants almost always have the same colored flowers?  Why not some other color?  How is color determined?  Similarly, what causes the variegation on the leaves of some plants?  What determines which areas of the leaves will have a different color, as with variegated plants?  I wonder.

Many of us select a nursery, purchase dwarf conifers, bring them home & plant them.  We may take cuttings in our own attempts at propagation.  But how did the very first one come to be?  We do know that a “Witches Broom”, an abnormal miniature growth, can suddenly appear on a normal conifer.  Man can take cuttings & reproduce it, Fine.  But what caused the “Witches Broom” in the first place?

Also, what causes a branch on a dwarf to revert back to its original, full size (a “sport”)?  This must be removed or it will eventually smother the dwarf.  Will inexplicable wonders ever cease?

Ever wonder about the sizes of flowers & leaves?  I have an Alpine with leaves the size of the head of a pin, but the are water lilies with leaves 6 feet in diameter!  Then there are flowers which are so tiny that they’re difficult to see, along with dahlias & sunflowers with blooms over a foot in diameter!

No matter the condition or type of soil; wether it’s in full sun or full shade, or anything in between; wether it’s in the most extreme of climatic conditions, there’s some type of plant which will grow. & survive.  I wonder about the mosses which grow on the north side of trees, plants which grow in sand at beaches, while others grow in streams, lakes rivers & the oceans.

It’s such a glorious, God-given world we live in!  Why are there so many individuals intent on wrecking it? I wonder.

gardening chores for August & September;
It’s always a good idea to make a ‘track check’ before running trains because the rapid growth of plants near the ROW can cause derailments.  Animals who ‘visit’ the railway can spread debris on the track and nearby trees & bushes can poke fun at trains besides dropping leaves, etc. for further interference.

The second & last application of an organic fertilizer can be done in mid-Sept. (the first should have been done in  March).  Organic fertilizers take a while to be absorbed, but they feed your lawn for  a year ... unlike chemical fertilizers which give the grass a quick shot & that’s it.

I know you believe that you understood what you think I said,  but I’m not sure you realize that what you heard is not what I meant. 
From The Plant Man

-------------------------------------------------------------------------------

ANSWER TO A “THYME”-LY QUESTION
Someone at the picnic asked if I knew a place where they might find Coconut Thyme ... which BTW, doesn’t look or smell like coconut & is rather large & sprawling for a garden railway.  I‘ve checked the web & here’s the address for Mountain Valley Growers in Calif.;

38325 Pepperweed Road, Squaw Valley, CA, 93675

PH 559 - 338 - 2775        FAX 559 - 338 – 0075

e-mail; CustomerService@MountainValleyGrowers.com.

Mountain Valley sells “Certified Organic Herbs & Perennials”.  Though I’ve never dealt with these folks, I’m pretty sure Marion Munch has, so you can check with her about product & service, etc.  NOTE; Give me a call if you place an order (next spring that is, when it’s the season for planting). There’s a couple of species I’d like & we can split the shipping costs.
----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
TRACKSIDE VIEWS

By Dave Smith

I have tried to make it a practice in this column, not to pass judgement either for or against a product based on price. I leave it up to the individual to determine whether a product is "worth it" or not. That being said, in alphabetical order of manufacturer, here are some of the new products that were displayed at the National Convention.

AristoCraft expects to have their wide radius turnout available very soon. The remarkable feature will be it’s all-metal frog (to eliminate stalling of small wheelbase locos) AND power routing (the track power follows the route of the train). Very nice!

Berlyn will be releasing Goose #6 at a cost of $475.

Big Trains (303-362-0951) showed a ball-bearing axle system that can be installed in large scale freight cars. The manufacturer challenged me to push one car with bearings & one without. The car without bearings rolled as I would have expected, but I was totally unprepared for how the car with ball-bearings rolled. The best description I can give is that it rolled as if it were Teflon coated on ice! In fact at the gravity races (the event where cars are rolled down an incline & the distance they continue to roll is measured to determine the winner), two classes out of three were won by cars equipped with the Big Trains ball-bearing system. Harry Leeds, having bought a set, would be a good reference if you have further questions. Ten axle bearings (enough to do one freight car with 2 bearings left over) cost $28. 

EagleWings Iron Craft, makers of steel bridges & supports was displaying an all metal water tower. It follows the generic design of a public water tower found in any small town across America. It’s powder coated for use outdoors & made of metal.  I couldn't believe how heavy it is!  I can assure you it’s NOT going to blow away! Price is $175 but considering the quality of the materials, attention to detail (ladders, walkways, etc.), its unique design and the ability to remain outdoors, it seems a good value!

Hartford Products manufactures craftsman type kits in 1:20.3 scale. Their newest offering, due this autumn, will be a D&RGW coach with pre-formed clerestory roof. The six-axle trucks on the kits are museum quality pieces by themselves! The coach kit will be followed by a baggage and observation car. Quality & detail like this is not inexpensive. The price of the coach, including 6-wheel passenger trucks, is expected to be about $400.

LGB has already announced their wide radius curves. I asked Mr. Richter if we can expect wide radius turnouts. Although I didn't receive a definite "Yes!", I implied from his answer that we will. 

The new Phoenix 2K2 sound system with computer interface was demonstrated but unfortunately, I couldn’t get a personal, hands-on demonstration. From what I saw and HEARD, this is a new and exciting development in sound systems.

Remember those wonderful Lionel action items; t he cattle loader, barrel and coal loaders & operating crane? I've always wondered why we don't see more of that type of animation in large scale? A modern version might be an Intermodal Crane - Intermodal are those freight cars that carry containers that can be moved by train, truck or ship. In order to take a container off a freight car, there's a crane which straddles the track to pick up the container & moves it to the side & onto a truck.  Saint Charles Station was displaying a beautifully detailed, OPERATING Intermodal crane being made exclusively for them. If you like Intermodal type freight cars and would like to be able to load & unload containers on your garden railroad, be sure to watch the Saint Charles ads. Cost is $800.

Now that you have an Intermodal crane, you’ll need Intermodal cars & containers to go along with it!  USA Trains was displaying the new USA Intermodal freight cars (containers sold separately). These are "articulated" 
(Continued On Next Page)
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meaning that it takes a minimum of TWO cars to make up one running unit. The Intermodal cars come in sets of five & therefore give you different road numbers which make them just that more realistic! Also being shown by USA Trains was a new radio control system using Lionel components. The USA die-cast metal Hudson, due out late November/early December weighs 39 pounds & is guaranteed to pull 60 cars. Expected price range, depending on "setup", is $1500-$1900. Also being shown was the new GP-30 Diesel and the Santa Fe "Warbonnet" A-B-A Diesel units with real chrome sides (absolutely "drop dead" gorgeous!). The new Wood Chip cars are unique and list for $110. Finally, I want to thank Bill Frank for taking the time to show & explain all the new USA line of products. 

Although the dealer hall is great to visit, my favorite part of the convention is visiting layouts.  I always try to get at least one new idea from every one I visit. This way, no matter how big or small, whether the layout is under construction or old & established, I come away with something unique to that layout. Unfortunately, words or even photos/videos can't convey the beauty of many of the layouts. However, here are some things I saw and learned:

While watching a lash-up of Diesels drift by, I noticed that the cooling fans on top were spinning at different rates. The owner told me that he had installed a small 12V computer fan inside the shell which, depending on the speed of the locomotive, powered the computer fan & sent air up past the model fans to turn them. Obviously the more power, the more air the fan moves & the faster the dynamic brake fans spin. A wonderful effect!

One layout displayed some beautiful, LARGE buildings. The builder uses plexiglass as the sub-assembly, using Quick-Grab glue & Precision styrene products over the plexi thus having "instant window glass" wherever he decides to cut away the styrene siding to make a window. Another builder uses "Liquid Nails for Projects" to glue Precision styrene to his sub-assembly. He warded however, NEVER to spread the glue out over the entire sub-frame. Rather, he suggested applying dabs of Liquid Nails "here and there". In this way the styrene, similar to the vinyl siding on your house, can expand and contract. He found that when glue is spread over the entire sub-frame, the styrene can't expand/contract and tends to warp and buckle. This builder also had a great method for making foam arches. He scores the foam on one side and then is able to bend it into an arch shape and then glues it to maintain the shape. Using many different types of products, I have tried to permanently affix my ballast to the sub-roadbed but it always lifts and cracks during the winter months. One builder suggested his method of smearing a large bead of silicon rubber on the outside portion of the track and then pressing the ballast into the silicon. Silicon seems to have a "give" that limits cracking. He then uses a 50/50 mix of water & Titebond "water resistant" glue in between the rails to hold the ballast. He says that the middle section still cracks after a few seasons but doesn't easily fall out of the middle. One trestle/bridge builder cautioned me, from experience, "Don't use Oak for building trestles!". It's too hard to work with, splits, is expensive and just doesn't last outside. Many of us use birdhouses somewhere on our layouts. How do you disguise the "hole"? One fellow uses Precision Products shutters to cover the hole, thereby making it appear as if there is a window behind it. Another takes a piece of screen, paints it and glues it in a diamond pattern over the hole thereby making it appear as a decorative detail. Others make the hole appear as a window by using plastic window detail parts left over from other building kits. Just for reference, one layout, having 4½% grades, is able to have USA Train Diesels make it up the grade due to the locomotive weight & traction tires on these products. 

Finally, this is difficult to explain, one raised layout had a mountain in the rear corner of the property at the corner of the fence. Instead of building an entire mountain, the owner built the front half of the mountain and left the "back" open for access. I took a photo of it and can explain it better in person if anyone is further interested.

There is always a "best deal" at the convention. This year it might have been the Accucraft gondolas for $95 or the brand new, in the box, Bachmann 2-8-0 Connie $200. My personal choice would be the fellow who


(Continued On Next Page)
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 bought out the entire dealer stock of LGB ball-bearing wheel sets at $4 a pack!  Whew!  That sums up my "convention" report. I hope there was a least one item of interest to you.

HELP! The Cincinnati area garden railroads use old railroad ties in a unique way. Split & decayed ties are stood on end to form retaining walls & "mountain peaks". I want to try this technique on my own railway & perhaps at the museum in Riverhead. If any member knows of someone I can contact at the LIRR to obtain some old ties, I’d be MOST appreciative. 

It is with a sad heart that I learned of the death of Ward Kimball on July 9th. Ward was the owner of the full size Chloe which ran on Ward's own Grizzly Flats RR. He endeared himself to millions with his animation of the circus train in the Disney movie Dumbo. Himself, a bit of a cartoon character, he will be missed until we meet again at Trackside.

Remember, it's NOT too early to sign up to participate in Pumpkin Fest or Festival Of Trees (December 6-8). Also, in the coming months, I hope to bring you the story, history and design of what I believe was the FIRST garden railroad on Long Island! 

See you next month at  “Trackside”!

 - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - - -

EARLY 20th CENTURY VEHICLES

Don’t know if you noticed, but an insert in “Parade” a few weeks back had an ad for “The National Motor Museum Mint”.  It had pictures of 8 cars & trucks from the ‘teens’, 20's & 30's, all :32 scale.  The full catalog contains a good number of 1:24 scale too, in addition to 1:12 scale etc., so you have to be somewhat careful when ordering.

Most of the vehicles go for around $10.00 (+ $5 s&h for orders of less than 4 cars).  That beats the $15.00+ you’d pay at trains shows ... even more @ hobby shops.  The address is Dept. COAG-0021, 1 Eversley Ave., Norwalk, Conn., 06851-5844order.  The Toll-Free number is 1 - 888 - 215 - MINT (6468).  The hours are 9:00 to 9:00 Mon. Thru Fri., & 9:00 to 5:00 on Sat. & Sun.  If these fit your era, I hope you’ll be pleased.

----------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
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